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Excellency,

We have the honour to address you in our capacities as Special Rapporteur on
the human rights of migrants; Working Group on Arbitrary Detention; Special
Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief and Special Rapporteur on torture and
other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, pursuant to Human
Rights Council resolutions 43/6, 42/22, 40/10 and 43/20.

In this connection, we would like to bring to the attention of your Excellency’s
Government information we have received concerning the amendment bill to the
Immigration Control and Refugee Recognition Act (the Act).

Concerns regarding the Act were previously raised in an Opinion of the
Working Group on Arbitrary Detention. In Opinion No. 58/2020, the Working Group
expressed its serious concern over the compatibility of the Immigration Control and
Refugee Recognition Act with Japan’s obligations under international law and the
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) in particular.

According to the information received:

On 19 February 2021, the Prime Minister’s Cabinet approved the amendment
bill to the Immigration Control and Refugee Recognition Act andit was submitted to
the National Diet for a vote sometime in April 2021. The Amendment Bill came after
the Expert Committee on Detention and Deportation, an advisory body established
under the 7" Immigration Policy Discussion Panel to the Ministry of Justice (MOJ),
submitted its “Proposal to Solve the Issues of Deportation Evasion and Long-term
Detention” in June 2020 in addition to the report prepared by the Expert Committee
on the Refugee Recognition System under the 6% Immigration Policy Discussion
Panel to the MOJ on the “Outline of the Revisions for Operation of the Refugee
Recognition System” in December 2014.

The Amendment Bill appears to fall short of international human rights
standards in several aspects of the protection of the human rights of migrants. To this
end, we would like to provide some of our main observations and concerns as
elaborated below.

Mandatory immigration detention and the new “monitoring measure”

We are concerned that the amendment bill is based on a presumption of
detention and maintains provisions that would allow automatic application of
immigration detention on migrants and asylum seekers. In addition to “provisional
release” provided under article 54 of the Act, we take note that the amendment bill
introduces an alternative non-custodial measure. However, we would like to express
our concerns that detention remains mandatory and the new “monitoring measure”






